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University of Illinois Extension 
Fulton-Mason-Peoria-Tazewell Unit 

Extension Council Meeting 
Monday October 7, 2024 

Tazewell Extension Office   
Pekin, IL 

 
Minutes 

 
• Call to Order: The meeting was called to order by Chair Kim Dunnigan at 12:01 

PM. 
• Attendees: Earl Allen, Kim Dunnigan, Emily Rogier, Annie Von Unnik, Cindy 

Intravartolo, Sue Beeney, Janine Donahue, Abbie Philips, Dinah VanDelinder, 
Melissa Wilson and Patty Wiegers. Quorum requirement was satisfied. All 
members introduced themselves. 

• Approval of minutes: After review of printed minutes by all council members, the 
April 1, 2024 meeting minutes were approved by consensus as there were no 
questions, comments or additions to the minutes. 

 
 
Updates from New Staff and Volunteers 

1. Abbie Phillips began as the Tazewell County 4-H Coordinator in May 2024. 
She discussed her participation in 4-H as a youth in Eureka and Fulton 
County.  She provided a three-page Tazewell County 4-H Newsletter for all 
members and outlined the following updates: 

 
a. Plans for a Clover Clinic in February of 2025.  
b. National coordination with Casey’s stores. Casey’s will donate one 

dollar to 4-H programs for each large pizza purchased at their stores 
between now and November 1, 2024. Pizzas can be purchased at any 
location within Tazewell County for monies to be donated to the 
Tazewell County 4-H programs. 

c. Current membership is 241 active members in Tazewell County and 11 
clubs. There is a possibility of 4 SPIN (special interest) clubs and 
possible workshops in Public Speaking and Welding. 

d. Tentative plans for a spring Junior Master Gardener Program 
2. Annie Van Unnik, employee of Farm Bureau for 3 years and current 4-H 

Cloverbud Leader. Annie discussed past and current Cloverbud 
programming. Members are children ages 3-5. Educational and fun activities 
are planned for meetings. A four-page handout was given with photos of last 
year’s programming, current year’s schedule, and an example activity. 

a. Last year’s theme was “Citizenship”. This year it is “What’s Around 
Me”. 

b. Fifteen youth attended the first meeting this year but fewer in October 
due to youths’ involvement in local sports. 
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c. Dinah suggested that a Cloverbud Clinic be considered. Dinah and 
Kim discussed past Mason County Discovery Clinic for 3rd grade 
children. 

d. Earl discussed how Cloverbud Club, Mason County Discovery Clinic 
and the Fulton County Conservation Day are all to increase youth and 
family’s awareness of 4-H and the Natural Sciences. 

3. Tara Heath-New Unit Crops Educator. Tara moved from the Master Gardener 
Coordinator position to the Crops Educator position summer 2024. Tara was 
unable to attend today but will present to the Extension Council at the next 
meeting. 

4. Brittany Chambers has been hired as a Tazewell County SNAP-Education 
Instructor. Brittany was unable to attend today as she is completing the 
Master Gardener trainee program this week. Brittany completed the Master 
Naturalist program last fall. Brittany sent a summary page for the committee 
to review and Earl provided a copy of the August 2024 Extension Snapshot 
newsletter that provided information about Brittany. 

 
 
New Business 

• Kim asked for a motion to appoint all members of the current Extension Council 
as county board representatives (the representatives from each county will serve 
as the county extension board delegation for their county). Motion was made by 
Emily Rogier and was seconded by Melissa Wilson. Motion was unanimously 
approved. Of note, Mason County meetings are held in August. 

• Approval of signatures for local account signature cards discussed. Dinah 
VqnDelinder made a motion to accept the listed individuals and Janine Donahue 
seconded the motion. Motion was passed with unanimous approval. Following 
names were approved: 

o Fulton/Mason Counties: Earl Allen, Christine Belless, Joli Pierson, Tara 
Heath, Skye Mibbs, Krista Gray, Richard Proffer 

o Peoria/Tazewell Counties: Early Allen, Judy Schmidt, Kristi Smith, Emily 
Schoenfelder, Nicole Flowers-Kimmerle, Anita Wilkinson, Rebecca 
Crumrine, Abbie Phillips, Brittan Chambers, and Lynda Sharp-Lower. 

 
• Extension Office closures for the upcoming 2024 Holiday discussed. Offices will 

be closed for Thanksgiving holiday from November 28-29, 2024 and closed for 
the Christmas holiday from December 23, 2024- January 1, 2025. Dates for 
office closures was approved by consensus. 

 
 

Fiscal and Administrative Updates 
Fiscal update:  

• Earl indicated his ongoing strategy to spend down the fiscal reserves by hiring for 
new positions such as the new Unit Crops Educator. The state may approve 
additional monies for these types of positions, but Extension is still waiting to 
hear the amount for this. Statewide there may be a $5 million dollar increase. 
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• Earl reported that all requested levies for the 4 counties for FY 26 were granted 
as requested. Peoria has elected to increase their contribution by $10,000 to 
move them more in line with the other counties. Of the four counties, Mason 
gives the most amount per capita.  

• Mason County has committed to providing membership for 4-H at no fee to the 
youth or their family. Membership fee for 4-H in the other 3 counties has been 
reduced by 50%. Earl is using Foundation funds to achieve this cost reduction for 
4-H members. 

 
Staffing Update: 
The following Extension positions are currently open: 

• Unit Master Gardener Coordinator (position vacated by Tara Heath) 
• Fulton SNAP-Ed Instructor  
• SNAP-Ed Coordinator 
• Part-time Secretary for Fulton/Mason County office 

 
Civil Rights Update 

• Earl submits the annual Civil Rights report each December. 
• Earl provided a handout that outlined the Illinois Extension’s Vision, Mission, 

Values and Strategic Priorities. A booklet prepared by Illinois Extension further 
defines the main areas of focus for Illinois Extension: 

o Community, Economy, Environment, Food and Agriculture, Health, 
Technology and Discovery, Partnerships and Workforce Excellence.  

 
Other Business: 

• Motion was made by Melissa Gilson to approve the proposed Extension Council 
meeting schedule for 2025. Motion was seconded by Emily Rogier and was 
unanimously approved. The following is the approved schedule: 

 
o All meetings will be from 12:00-1:00 PM on the first Monday of the months 

of February, April and October. Meetings will be held at the Pekin Farm 
Bureau building Extension office or by Zoom in the case of inclement 
weather. 
 Monday, February 3, 2025 
 Monday, April 7, 2023 
 Monday, October 6, 2025 
 Additionally, a summer 2025 County Extension Board meeting will 

be held in each county. Dates and times to be determined. 
 
 
 
Meeting was adjourned at 12:53 PM by Kim Dunnigan 
 
Respectfully submitted by Janine Donahue, Secretary  10/7/2024 


